Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

Meeting Minutes
	Date:          September 9, 2009
Place:         Buena Vista Conference Center, New Castle, DE
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members/Guests Present:  Bill Adami, Kris Bennett, Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, Wendy Gainor, Zed Hamilton, Jake Hubik, Jim Lafferty, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Sheila Nutter, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Nancy Rapport, Paula Roy, Lisa Schieffert, Yrene Waldron

Members Absent:  Doris Bond (CMS), Judy Chaconas, Susan Ebner, George English, Brandi Niezgoda, Ann Phillips, 

Staff Present:  Dr. Tony Brazen (DMMA), Cynthia Denemark (EDS), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Dave Michalik (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA)
Guest Presenter:   Dr. Greg McClure, Dental Director, Division of Public Health


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:00 AM.  
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the June 10, 2009 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.  

· Yrene questioned whether the letter to the editor from MCAC was sent out regarding Walgreens.  Richard responded affirmatively that the letter was sent twice, but, it was never published.
	
	

	Old Business:
Pharmacy Update

Cindy Denemark

Old Business: (Cont’d.)
Pharmacy Update

Cindy Denemark


	· Cindy reported the P&T Committee met in August to work through the categories.  The final paperwork is being completed to post the new State D-MAP.   The Secretary has the summary and her approval is pending.  
· The DUR Board meeting will be held next week to review the revised prior authorization criteria sheets as well as the initiatives put into test modes, such as Initial Start.  
· Cindy addressed the E-prescribing feedback from last meeting from Dr. Pillsbury.  Dr. Pillsbury is one of our pilot practitioners who ensure good feedback between the office settings and the technology vendor. Her office’s transmission problem was resolved when a setting was changed to allow electronic submissions to the pharmacies.  

· Dr. Pillsbury asked about better software to view information on the PDA’s.  She noted the features are very limited on the PDA vs. a laptop or notebook and would not recommend the PDA since it is very difficult to see all the options.  Cindy thanked Dr. Pillsbury for the helpful information and good feedback.  
· Dr. Nitowski asked about case managing super-users who are experiencing adverse medication interactions as a result of multiple prescriptions from specialists.  Cindy responded that this issue began to be addressed in 2005 with the initiatives to review prescriptions for any clients receiving 15 or greater prescriptions per 30 days.  This year it was suggested to titrate down further, starting at 13 and going down to 9.  The pharmacy call center reported many challenges trying to implement this change; therefore, the review will remain at 13 prescriptions for now.  Cindy reported a better process for these reviews is being sought.  Dr. Nitowski mentioned utilizing DHIN as a central data repository giving access to anyone 24/7.  Cindy noted the e-prescribing initiative is working with DHIN to provide such access to practitioners.  
	
	

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney
Old Business: (Cont’.d)

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney


	·  Rosanne offered congratulations and farewell to both Jim Wilton and Cindy Denemark who are leaving State employment.  Steps have already been initiated to fill Jim Wilton’s critical position with the Secretary’s support.  The Committee offered best wishes to Cindy.
· Rosanne reviewed the status of the Walgreen’s situation, beginning with the lawsuit filed against Delaware for our reduction in reimbursement for brand name drugs.  Upon further negotiation with Walgreens; however, an agreement was reached whereby our reimbursement rates for brand name drugs would increase to AWP -14.5%.  Certain generic drug reimbursements would be decreased based on our Delaware Maximum Allowable Cost (DMAC) to make up the lost cost savings.  Four weeks will be provided for the pharmacies to review the new 4th tier pricing for these generic drugs.  These changes are contingent upon the official withdrawal of the lawsuit.  At the time of this meeting, the lawsuit had not been formally withdrawn and no changes will be implemented until then. 

· Rosanne distributed handouts graphing Medicaid pharmacy expenditures from SFY 05 through SFY 09.  In summary, she stated expenditures were at an all-time high in SFY 05, but a number of cost control measures were instituted that year through 06.  In addition, Medicare Part D began in SFY06, contributing to the decrease through SFY07.  In SFY 08 and 09, expenditures began climbing again along with the increased volume of clients.  Cindy noted an overall review of the prescription numbers reveal themselves to be consistent historically.  The number of prescriptions/DSP client averages 3.3; five years ago, it averaged 3.29.  Delaware Health Children Program shows 2.10 prescriptions per client versus 2.06 in 2004.  Average cost/prescription today averages $66 versus $61 five years ago. 38% of all DSP clients and 27% of all eligibles receive prescriptions each month.
· Two 1915C HCBS waivers have been renewed.  The AIDS Waiver and the DSAAPD/DDDS E&D waivers were renewed effective July 1.   DDDS is still in the process of renewing its Waiver and has received another extension which permits continuance of services while in the renewal phase.  Three unused Waiver services are expected to be eliminated with this renewal:  respite care, adult day health and environmental modifications.  These services have never been utilized as all clients in this particular Waiver program reside in residential placements, such as neighborhood group homes, foster care homes and staffed apartments.  The residential providers are expected to bear the cost of any home modification and would not require respite services.  The Adult Day Health service is a duplication of Day Habilitation Waiver service.  The Council expressed no concern with the elimination of these unused Waiver services.
· We are working closely with CMS to renew the 1115 Demonstration Waiver program.  Among other things, this waiver allows us to serve approximately 33,000 individuals in the Expanded Population program.  This waiver is due to expire at year end.  
· Two handouts were distributed and discussed in response to an inquiry last meeting regarding the legitimacy of uninsured numbers.  They consisted first handout was an excerpt from the 2008 Delawareans Without Health Insurance report prepared by Edward Ratledge for the Delaware Health Care Commission.  The second handout summarized persons by insurance status, age and poverty status.  Paula explained the numbers are estimates based on census data.  She noted a chronic and well known problem is the Medicaid undercount.  This problem is not confined to Delaware.  The number of people receiving Medicaid insurance that show up in this report is significantly lower than those actually on the roles.  She shared a variety of reasons for this phenomenon.  Paula was questioned if she thought illegals were tallied in the numbers.  She responded that they were probably not included since the survey was conducted via phone survey.  
· Dave Michalik noted that it is not uncommon for kids in the Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP) program to move on and off the rolls each year.  The numbers often reflect a variation in enrollment of approximately 1,000 uninsured each year for a wide range of causes.  He stated outreach will be conducted to obtain data from the schools this fall.  

· Rosanne mentioned DMMA is closely monitoring the National Healthcare Reform proposals to expand the mandatory group of Medicaid to 133% Federal Poverty Level for adults.  In Delaware, we cover 100% Federal Poverty Level and if it is directed to become mandatory, this will be burdensome on the State.  There is a possibility of 100% Federal funding for the new population at least for a period of time.  Dave added that if mandated, this new population could add 30,000 – 33,000 additional clients to Delaware, with a corresponding cost approximating $100M. The Committee discussed the implications and consequences of these pending bills.
· Yrene urged the Committee members to view the ramifications to long term care at www.Ahca.org.
	
	

	New Business:

Dr. Greg McClure,
Oral Health and Dental Services Presentation


	· Dr. McClure presented an overview of the Delaware Dental Medicaid Program.  Handouts were distributed summarizing the dental environment in Delaware, perspective on Medicaid from a public health perspective and recent developments in trying to improve access for dental services.  
· It was noted there is no backlog for dental services at this time for children in Delaware.
· Five DPH dental clinics are available at DeLaWarr, Williams State Service Center/Dover, Milford State Service Center, Seaford and Georgetown.
· These clinics are school linked, providing eligible children with transportation to/from their dental appointments.
	
	

	New Business

DMMA Operations Update
Lisa Zimmerman
	· Lisa reported the permanent loss of six additional positions in Operations. These eliminations reduced the vacancy from 19% in June accordingly.  

· To handle the increased workload, a Central Intake Unit was created in June 2009 to take statewide referrals for Long Term Care.  The new unit is running smoothly and is monitored on a daily basis.  It is also scheduling interviews for the largest eligibility unit in New Castle County and will be taking on scheduling for the additional six units soon.  This central unit allows clients to call the statewide toll-free number (1-866-940-8963) to make a referral, obtain information packets and schedule their appointments.
· The Federal government allows 90 days to determine eligibility for long term care programs, and we are holding steady at 45-50 days statewide.  Despite the severe staffing challenges, Lisa offered kudos to a very seasoned staff who is well versed in rules, regulations and who follow procedures very closely.  Yrene concurred.

· Lisa also discussed working with Yrene and the nursing homes to streamline the medical process of conducting medical assessment via fax and telephone whenever appropriate.  This change saves the State time and resources without sacrificing services to clients.

· In response to Richard’s question regarding estate planners, Lisa explained that due to changes resulting from the Deficit Reduction Act (DRA), some loopholes that permitted transfers of assets were closed.  In addition, applications from estate planners are handled solely through Barbara Lewis in the DMMA Policy Unit. Centralizing these complicated applications will allow Steve Groff and the Policy Unit to monitor and address any remaining loopholes that allow more affluent individuals to access Medicaid.
· Richard inquired about assisted living.  Lisa responded that an Assisted Living waiver program that has been in place for a number of years. Financial eligibility for this program is performed by the DMMA long term care units.  Medical eligibility is determined by the Division of Aging and Physical Disabilities (DSAAPD).   Referrals go back and forth via our computer system to ensure applicants can apply and be approved for the Assisted Living Waiver.  There are approximately 200 individuals in the program at this time.  Rosanne noted one of the challenges to this program is the low rates that are paid to the facilities.  Because it’s a home & community based program, Medicaid cannot pay for room and board costs; only medical services are reimbursed.  Yrene has observed a marked decline in entries into that program due to the economic downturn.   She expects this will result in earlier transfers to Nursing Homes more due to financial reasons than medical necessity.  
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member is requested to RSVP to Anna Krawczyk for the December 9, 2009 meeting at Buena Vista.  Anna can be reached at 302-368-6610 or via email at anna.krawczyk@state.de.us.  DMMA appreciates an accurate head count for preparation of the room and materials.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk
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